
Chapter 2 

WHO'S GENERAL PROGRAMME DEVELOPMENT 
AND MANAGEMENT 

Management of WHO'S resources has been one of the main concerns 
of the Regional Office during the past year, in order to secure 
the best possible use of WHO'S limited resources, in the light 
of the prevailing financial situation of the Organization. The 
issues and options for the optimal utilization of WHO'S 
resources were reviewed and analysed and the possible implica- 
tions of such options were clarified at a consultation held in 
the Regional Office in August 1987. The views and recommenda- 
tions of the Consultation were brought to the attention of the 
Regional Committee, at its fortieth session in September 1987, 
through the Consultative Committee on Programme Development and 
Management (CCPDM). The Regional Committee, by its resolution 
SEA/RC~O/RZ, urged the Member States, inter alia, to make full 
and effective use of the Regional Programme Budget Policy, as 
well as the joint government/WHO managerial mechanism in the 
formulation and implementation of WHO'S collaborative 
programmes, notablv in the use of WHO'S resources in accordance 
"ith the national health-for-all strategies and in the orderly 
and efficient implementation of the biennial programme. 

After reviewing the report of its Programme Committee and the 
reports of the regional committees on the management of WHO'S 
resources, the Executive Board endorsed the well-defined value 
system of the Organization, and urged faithful implementation 
of the World Health Assembly resolutions WHA33.17 and WHA34.24, 
dealing with the responsibility and accountability of each and 
every organ and level of the Organization, and with the meaning 
of WHO'S international health work as mutually supporting 



coordination and technical cooperation. It also stressed the 
importance of carrying out the new managerial arrangements that 
are an integral part of the regional programme budget policies, 
as well as the global and regional financial audit in policy 
and programme terma. 

The increased role of the country support teams (CSTs), which 
had been established in 1987 for all the countries, was 
especially underlined, particularly in the planning of WHO's 
collaborative programmes at the country level. The fortieth 
session of the Regional Committee endorsed the recommendation 
of the twelfth meeting of the CCPDM that the CST mechanism 
should now be fully activated to support the Member States as 
envisaged in the Regional Programme Budget Policy and the new 
managerial framework. 

The CSTs visited the countries early in 1988 and provided 
support to WRs, mainly in the preparation of detailed plans of 
action and follow-up of pending matters relating to the 
implementation of the 1986-1987 programme budget, the 
finalization of proposed country programme budgets for the 
1990-1991, and the preparation of country reports on the second 
monitoring of the implementation of HFA/2000 strategies using 
the Common Framework and Format for Monitoring (CFM). 

Baaed on the Eighth General Programme of Work covering the 
period 1990-1995 which was approved by the Fortieth World 
Health Assembly in May 1987, the Regional Medium-Term Programme 
(MTP) for operationalizing the Programme of Work had been 
finalized. Copies of the MTP were distributed to WHO staff, 
both at the Regional Office and the country level, as well as 
to all national authorities concerned for use along with the 
Eighth General Programme of Work in the formulation of the 
proposed programme budgets for the biennia 1990-1991, 1992-1993 
and 1994-1995. The MTP would also be used in the monitoring and 
evaluation of the implementation of WHO'S collaborative 
programmes during 1990-1995. 

The proposed programme budget for the 1990-1991 biennium, the 
activities for which had been classified according to the 
organizational level of their implementation, i.e. country, 
intercountry and regional, had been formulated and finalized. 
The budget is based on the countries' situation and circum- 
stances with respect to national development for HFA/2000 and 
within the framework of the Regional Programme Budget Policy, 
the Eighth General Programme of Work and its medium-term 
programmes. The Consultative Committee on Programme Development 
and Management, consisting of representatives from all the 



countries in the Region, reviewed the intercountry component of 
the Proposed Programme Budget, at its thirteenth meeting in 
April 1988, and recommended its incorporation in the programme 
budget proposals for 1990-1991. In addition, the Committee also 
reviewed, at its twelfth and thirteenth meetings respectively, 
the 18- and 24-month implementation of WHO'S collaborative 
programmes during the 1986-1987 biennium, reviewed the Regional 
Director's thirty-ninth Annual Report, discussed the report of 
the Consultation Meeting on Management of WHO'S Resources held 
in August 1987, and reviewed the draft Regional Medium-Term 
Programme for the Eighth General Programme of Work, as well as 
the functions of the CSTs. 

The joint governmentfWH0 mechanisms established in most of the 
countries under the new managerial framework for the optimal 
use of WHO'S resources in direct support to Member States had 
been further strengthened and are more effectively contributing 
to the development and management of WHO'S collaborative 
programmes at the country level. 

The Regional Programme Committee (RPC), which is the in-house 
advisory body to the Regional Director, plays a key role in the 
formulation, monitoring and evaluation of WHO'S collaborative 
programmes. Jointly with WHO Representatives and their national 
counterparts, the RPC reviewed and discussed the country 
proposed programme budgets for 1990-1991. The RPC regularly 
reviews the implementation of collaborative programmes in 
priority areas. In addition, the RPC has evolved guidelines for 
WHO Representatives and Regional Advisers on WHO'S collaboration 
with Member States within the policy framework agreed to in the 
governing bodies. 

2.2 WHO'S INFORMATION SYSTEM 

WHO'S Information System in the Regional Office was further 
strengthened during the period under review, with a view to 
supporting the monitoring of implementation of the 
Organization's collaborative activities at the country and 
regional levels. The revised country level reporting system 
from WHO Representatives (WRs), to meet the information 
requirements of the Regional Office for reporting to the 
policy-making bodies, such aa the Regional Committee, has been 
found to be satisfactory. The various reports received from WRs 
on technical aspects of programme implementation at the country 
level and the two-way exchange of information between the 
Regional Office and WRs on the financial delivery through 



programme delivery monitoring cards helped improve monitoring 
of programme delivery at the country level. With a view to 
ensuring timely implementation of collaborative activities 
during the 1988-1989 biennium, suitable guidelines, including 
the preparation of detailed plans of action for country and 
intercountry projects, have been developed. 

WHO'S Programme Management Information Study (PMIS) continued 
during the year, and the Regional Office participated in the 
further development of the study. Information frameworks were 
discussed by the Programme Development Working Group at WHO 
headquarters in March 1988 and a further review by the Global 
Programme Committee (GPC) is scheduled for October 1988. PMIS 
will be implemented, after approval by GPC, in all the regional 
offices and the offices of WRs. 

Emphasis has been placed on adequate informatics support for 
the development of PMIS in the regional offices and in the 
offices of WRs. With the growing number of microcomputers in 
the Region, the need is emerging for a local area network (LAN) 
in the Regional Office which would allow the sharing of 
information and resources among units and help establish 
telecommunication links with WHO Representatives and WHO 
headquarters. 

2.3 HEALTH FOR ALL LEADERSHIP DEVELOPPIWT 

Considering the importance and the need for the development of 
a critical mass of leaders for health development of the 
people, HFA leadership has become a regular subject discussed 
at meetings, workshops and training courses for decision-makers 
and managers of the health and health-related sectors. Seminars 
and colloquia for national and state level political leaders 
have been held in all the countries of the Region and support 
has been provided for organizing and conducting training and 
orientation courses on HFA for village-level leaders, 
particularly in women's welfare movements. A module for HFA 
leadership training was developed through the &la-Pacific 
Academic Consortium for Public Health (APACPH) and field-tested 
to identify the needs and mechanisms for its utilization at 
different levels in the countries. The intersectoral dimension 
has been kept clearly in focus in this exercise. 

In spite of the interest shown and activities undertaken in 
strengthening the HFA leadership programmes, there is still a 
considerable need to strengthen the capacity of the community 



leaders to identify, analyse and resolve critical issues 
arising from the implementation of HFA strategies. The 
preparation and dissemination of appropriate information and 
educational material specifically aimed at selected target 
groups and monitoring and evaluating the programme in a 
holistic manner with appropriate targets and indicators need 
further attention. 

2.4 STAFF DEVBLOPWNI AND TRAINING 

lke activities of the Programme aim at enabling the staff at 
all levels to be fully prepared to develop, manage, monitor and 
evaluate the Organization's collaborative programmes for 
effective support to Member States. The Staff Development and 
Training (SDT) Committee, composed of all the programme 
directorslchiefs in the Regional Office and the Personnel 
Officer, acts within the framework of the Regional Medium-Term 
Programme for Staff Development and Training. 

During the year, seven proposals were received from staff for 
training and were reviewed by the SDT Committee, of which four 
were recommended and approved by the Regional Director. 
Newly-recruited staff members, whenever convenient and in 
conjunction with their travel to Europe, attended "on-entry 
group briefing" seminars at WHO headquarters. Presentations on 
subjects of topical interest to staff were made in the Regional 
Office for the benefit of all staff. National programme 
officers attached to country programmes and WRs' offices, 
received orientation briefing in the Regional Office and other 
WRs' offices. 

2.5 COORDINATION 

1. Collaboration within the United Nation8 System 

The Regional Office continued to collaborate with other 
agencies of the UN family, as well as bilateral, inter- 
governmental and nongovernmental organizations in health and 
related sectors. This collaboration assumes special 
significance in the context of the need for concerted action on 
the part of the organizations active in health development to 
promote cooperation and mobilize resources in support of the 
mainstream of regional and national health programmes. 



united Nations Developnent Rograme (UNDP) 

WHO'S collaborative programme with UNDP has continued to 
support health development efforts in the Region. During the 
period under review, the Regional Office executed 38 country 
and 12 intercountry projects, with a total financial outlay of 
about US$ 7.2 million. These projects cover a wide spectrum of 
health priorities of the Region with the primary focus on 
manpower development and technology transfer. The important 
areas which received UNDP support are: primary health care, 
district health infrastructure development, prevention and 
control of various communicable diseases, EPI, rabies control, 
water and sanitation, drug management, modernization of 
ayurvedic drug production, health informat ion system 
development, health programme management, improvement of 
nursing services, prevention of blindness, strengthening of 
training institutions, improving national capability for 
production of imunological and immunodiagnostic reagents. 

In addition, the Regional Office is also participating in a 
project for ASEAN countries on pharmaceuticals. UNDP has 
pledged US$ 1.4 million to WHO'S Global Programme on AIDS for 
the countries in the Asia and the Pacific regions. Activities 
under this programme are being implemented by WHO headquarters, 
in close coordination with the Regional Office. 

A new interregional project, "Support to Health Care Clinics", 
is currently under formulation. The project, with a total input 
of about US$ 1.4 million, will complement the on-going UNDP- 
funded PHC project and its primary approach would be towards 
strengthening district level institutions. A preparatory 
assistance project, with an input of US$ 100 000, has been 
approved for execution by WHO to develop production of 
hepatitis B vaccine in Mongolia. 

Enhanced dialogue between WHO and UNDP and joint reviews of 
operational issues and problems, both at the country and 
regional levels, helped to generate a degree of procedural 
flexibility with regard to rephasal and advancement of funds 
from one year to another under UNDP's newly introduced two-year 
rolling budgeting system which is expected to improve delivery 
of project inputs. Additionally, advance workplans for 1988 in 
respect of all UNDP intercountry projects executed by WHO were 
circulated to the participating countries at the beginning of 
the year with a view to facilitating timely action st the 
country level for implementing project activities. 

At the end of June 1988, under the UNDP Fourth Cycle Programme 
(1987-1991), WHO's collaborative programme with UNDP in the 



Region had a financial outlay of about US$ 24.0 million, of 
which US$ 18.4 million were for country and about US$ 5.7 
million for intercountry projects. 

United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA) 

The mutually supportive programme of maternal and child health 
and family planning continued to be the main sphere of WHO'S 
collaboration with UNFPA. During the period under review, the 
Regional Office executed eleven projecta (ten country and one 
intercountry), with a total input of US$ 833 000 for the period. 

The areas covered by these projects were the development and 
strengthening of service infrastructure for the integrated 
delivery of maternal and child health and family planning 
services, development of trained manpower, strengthening of 
training institutions, improvement of planning and management 
capabilities, support to operational research and development, 
and information system support to maternal and child health and 
family planning programmes. 

Efforts were made to improve collaboration and interaction 
between WHO and UNFPA through an interagency meeting organized 
at WHO headquarters in order to resolve operational problems 
and to streamline UNFPA-funded, WHO-executed project 
formulation, review and management mechanisms. UNFPA-funded 
projects were implemented in Bhutan, Burma, DPR Korea, 
Maldives, Mongolia, Sri Lanka and Thailand. The Regional 
Office, through the Regional Advisory Team on Maternal and 
Child HealthfFamily Planning and other relevant technical 
units, provided technical backstopping to projects related to 
maternal and child health/family planning funded by UNFPA and 
other donor agencies. The Team also participated in project 
formulation missions, tripartite reviews and evaluation of 
projects, designing of operational research activities and 
analyses of research data and in various training activities at 
the request of the countries. 

Three major projects approved for WHO execution during 
1987-1988 were a maternal and child health project in Burma, a 
manpower development project for maternal and child 
healthffamily plaming in Thailand, and the construction 
component of the family health services project in Bhutan. 

The proposal to UNFPA for continuation of its support to the 
maternal and child health project in Mongolia still awaits 



approval. The project has recently been revised and resubmitted 
with a proposed input of US$ 350 000. 

United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) 

Close collaboration and complementarity between WHO .and UNICEF 
at the country level in the common areas of interest were 
maintained. The areas of common interest, as reviewed in the 
Inter-Secretariat Meeting in September 1987, included support 
to district health systems based on primary health care, 
prevention and control of AIDS, and to areas such as maternal 
and child health, expanded programme on immunization, control 
of diarrhoea1 diseases, acute respiratory infections and 
nutrition. 

The specific WHO-UNICEF collaborative activities in the Region 
are the nutrition support programmes which are being 
implemented in Burma and Nepal, with financial support from the 
Government of Italy and the joint programme for accelerating 
primary health care in Indonesia. 

Economic and Social Commission for Asia 
and the Pacific (ESCAP) 

Cooperation and collaboration of the Regional Office with ESCAP 
have been further strengthened in the field of human resources 
development, water and sanitation, integrated rural development, 
population, and drug abuse rehabilitation. The first wHO/ESCAP 
meeting to discuss the project on Drug Abuse Rehabilitation was 
held in October 1987, A regional workshop was held in May 1988 
to develop research protocols and study designs for country 
studies. Implementation of an interagency "Action Plan for 
Multiplication of Participatory Rural Development Experiences 
on a Socially Significant Scale" has commenced in the ESCAP 
Region. Collaboration between the HELLIS network set up in the 
Regional Office and ESCAP's POPIN network continued for 
exchange and dissemination of information on health-related 
subjects. 

Other Agencies 

The Regional Office continued to collaborate and coordinate its 
activities with the other agencies of the UN system which have 
a supportive role in health development. The Regional Office 
collaborated with UNIDO in the area of drug manufacture and 



quality control, particularly in strengthening the drug 
research laboratory and the production capability of the 
ayurvedic drugs in Nepal. 

Under the United Nations Volunteers Programme (UNV), volunteers 
served in the WHO-executed, UNFPA-funded project on family 
health services in Bhutan. 

Technical inputs were provided to the World Food Programme in 
its project evaluation and formulation missions in India, Nepal 
and Thailand. Help was also extended to coordinate its 
activities with the overall national health programmes in the 
nutrition-related areas. 

WHO interacted with the United Nations High Commissioner for 
Refugees (UNHCR) and provided technical advice with respect to 
rations and nutritional status in the Kampuchea-Thai border 
encampments. 

The Regional Office participated in the eleventh session of the 
United Nations Commission on Human Settlements (HABITAT) which 
convened in New Delhi in April 1988. 

A major focus of collaboration with ILO was the exchange of 
technical information in the areas of occupational safety and 
the health aspects of the work environment, educational 
development and training with UNESCO; chemical safety and water 
quality with UNEP, and pesticides and its consequences with FAO. 

2. The Development Banks 

The Asian Development Bank (AsDB) has been operating mainly in 
the development of infrastructure in industry and agriculture. 
The Bank has recently started "soft" funding in the social 
sector, such as integrated rural development, education, water 
and sanitation, and health manpower development in the Region. 
The Regional Office continued to provide assistance to the 
missions fielded by the Bank and in the formulation and 
evaluation of health-related projects in the Region. 

The main thrust of the International Bank for Reconstruction 
and Development (IBRD) had been investment in the development 
of capital infrastructure, but, lately, an interest towards 
software investment in the areas of health, nutrition and 
tropical diseases research is discernable. The nutrition and 
community health project in Indonesia, funded by IBRD, is an 



example. WHO continued to collaborate with IBRD in this 
respect. 

3. Bilateral Agenciea 

Most of the members of the Development Assistance Committee 
(DAC) of the Organization of Economic Cooperation and 
Development (OECD) are providing bilateral support to countries 
of the Region for socio-economic development, including the 
achievement of the goal of HFAl2000. On account of adherence to 
regular tripartite monitoring and evaluation mechanisms between 
donors, recipient countries and WHO, the implementation of the 
projects supported by bilateral agencies has been greatly 
facilitated and has sham signs of improvement. 

m e  United States Agency for International Development (USAID) 
entered into an agreement with the Regional Office in February 
1987 to support the WHO Field ~~idemiolog~/Laboratory Services 
Programme in India, the implementation of which started later 
the same year. The agreement covers a period of six years from 
1987 to 1992. 

The Swedish International Development Authority (SIDA) 
continued its support to malaria, tuberculosis and leprosy 
control programmes in India with WHO as the executing agency. 
Regular tripartite review meetings were held, and an annual 
assessment meeting involving the three parties took place in 
the Regional Office in April 1988. 

The Norwegian Agency for International Development (NORAD) is 
funding the project, "Family Planning Clinical Supervision 
Team", in Bangladesh which is being executed by WHO. The agree- 
ment with NORAD covers the period 1987-1990. A review was 
carried out by a mission, consisting of representatives of the 
World Bank, NORAD, WHO and the Government of Bangladesh, in 
January 1988. 

The Canadian International Development Agency (CIDA) is 
supporting the WHO-executed vector-borne disease control 
programme in Burma and the expanded programme on immunization 
in India. Representatives from CIDA held discussions in the 
Regional Office in December 1987 and March 1988, and the 
possibilities of renewed CIDA support to EPI activities in 
India were among the issues discussed. 

The Danish International Development Agency (DANIDA) continued 
its support to the drug action programmes in Bangladesh and 
Bhutan. 



The F i ~ i s h  International Development Agency (FINNIDA) has been 
involved in drug action programmes in Bhutan and Burma, and on 
ARI in Burma. 

The Government of Italy provided funds for the joint WHO/UNICEF 
nutrition support programmes in Burma and Nepal. 

The British Overseas Development Administration (ODA) supports 
health programmes in several countries in the Region, including 
Bangladesh, India and Nepal. A delegation from ODA visited the 
Regional Office in December 1987 to discuss various health 
programmes, including imunization programmes, prevention of 
blindness and environmental health, etc. 

The Japanese International Cooperation Agency (JICA) extended 
its support to Bangladesh, Burma, Indonesia and Thailand in the 
field of health. A mission from the Japanese International 
Cooperation of Welfare Services (JICWEZS) visited the Regional 
Office in November 1987 to discuss the development of water 
resources in the countries of the Region. 

4. Collaboration with Nongovernmental 
Organizations (NGOs) 

During the period under review, the Regional Office continued 
its efforts to promote tripartite relationships as well as 
collaborative activities, particularly with national non- 
governmental organizations and also with those international 
nongovernmental organizations which have affiliates or branches 
in the Region. Specific programme components have been included 
in some of the intercountry projects, to promote and support 
the participation of the NGOs in the national health 
activities. Prevention of blindness, leprosy control, and 
rehabilitation of the handicapped are some of the important and 
traditional areas of collaboration between WHO and NGOs. 
Several countries of the Region, such as India, Sri Lanka, 
Bangladesh and Indonesia, held workshops to initiate dialogue 
with national nongovernmental organizations on possible areas 
of cooperation in the health field. Nongovernmental 
organizations are also involved in a number of research 
activities funded by the Regional Office. 

The Helen Keller International Inc., the Christoff el 
Blindenmission, and the Sasakawa Health Trust Fund have, among 
others, contributed significantly to programmes in the Region 
aimed at prevention of blindness and control of leprosy. 



2.6 HEALTH PWPaGENCY PREPAREDNESS AND RESPONSE OPERATIONS 

hergencies, both natural and man-made, are assuming importance 
in all the regions of the world. WHO has a mandate in its 
Constitution for emergency preparedness and response. The World 
Health Assembly, in 1981 and 1985, adopted resolutions 
emphasizing the fundamental importance of preventive measures 
and preparedness, the integration of response into other WHO 
programmes and the linkage with development. The two main WHO 
objectives are to promote emergency preparedness and response 
in the Member States within the health-for-all strategies and 
to provide timely and appropriate response to emergencies in 
collaborstion with Member States and other organizations. 
Efforts are under way to create a focal point in the Regional 
Office to shoulder the responsibilities of the Health Emergency 
Preparedness and Response Programme. 


